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Further and Higher Education Forum

Sept 2018 – Mar 2020 Action Plan

The Scotland Malawi Partnership (SMP) runs a number of Forums to help coordinate, represent and support Scotland’s civic links with Malawi in specific thematic areas.  The Further and Higher Education (FE/HE) Forum brings together representatives of college and university links between the two countries, with a rotating Chair from within the SMP membership.

Dr Yonah Matemba of the University of the West of Scotland will Chair the FE/HE Forum for an 18-month period from September 2018 to March 2020.  This summary paper sets out an indicative plan for the FE/HE Forum for this period.  SMP members were consulted in 2018 on this plan, to ensure it meets their needs, priorities and opportunities in this area of the bilateral relationship over this coming period.

This action plan was agreed by members at the 29th November 2018 meeting of the FE/HE Forum.
Strategic Aims:

Between September 2018 and March 2020 the SMP’s FE/HE Forum aims to 

1) Host three half-day meetings of the FE/HE forum, bringing together all those across the Scottish FE/HE sector engaged with Malawi, to strengthen links through support, networking, collaboration and shared learning.  Indicative dates for these meetings are as below:

- November 2018, likely 2-5pm in central Glasgow

- September 2019, likely 2-5pm in central Edinburgh

- March 2020, likely 2-5pm in central Glasgow

2) Publish a comprehensively updated Directory of FE/HE links between Scotland and Malawi (last updated 2015), to raise awareness of existing partnerships, share learning, build support encourage collaboration and reduce duplication.  Specifically, the 2019 directory will include significantly increased data on the positive impact these links are having and will explore new and innovative ways of communicating this impact across a range of media in compelling and easily shareable ways.

3) Strengthen the SMP’s network of senior contacts across funders and key strategic partners, with the Scottish Government, DFID, the British Council, the Association of Commonwealth Universities and others actively participating in each of the above three FE/HE meetings.

4) Explore the possibility of supporting members to build a consortia-bid, bringing together a number of Scottish and Malawian universities, for future funding programmes.  The SMP-supported 2017 bid for the DFID SPHEIR (Strategic Partnerships for Higher Education Innovation and Reform) programme was well received and, while not ultimately successful, DFID has encouraged the SMP to follow a similar approach for possible forthcoming new programmes.

5) To look to make a tangible contribution on the issue of accreditation, whereby too often Malawian qualifications do not have the appropriate UK equivalence due to issue with NARIC (National Academic Recognition Information Centre).  See appendix paper by Dr Yonah Matemba and Dr Peter Mtika.
6) To support Malawian academics studying in Scotland and Scottish academics in Malawi, potentially including through visa applications, support establishing work-based placements, signposting, alumni networks, and responding to other requests and priorities.
APPENDIX

UK-NARIC COMPARABILITY ASSESSMENT OF UNIVERSITY DEGREES FROM MALAWI: A BRIEF REPORT

By

Peter Mtika, PhD, University of Aberdeen, UK

Yonah H. Matemba, PhD, University of the West of Scotland, UK

Date: 2nd February 2018

Background

The Malawi University education system is, for historical reasons, largely based on the British system. As such, most graduates from public universities such as the University of Malawi or Mzuzu University have had unfettered access to postgraduate studies in the UK. Most graduates from the University of Malawi who have proceeded to undertake postgraduate studies in the UK (or indeed the USA or Australia, among others), have excelled. Interestingly, Malawian graduates have also been able to study at top UK universities such as Oxford and Cambridge based on their Malawian undergraduate degrees especially those from the University of Malawi. 

Current Situation
There have been a number of developments since the mid-2000s, whereby a number of UK Universities started refusing applications from Malawian students who had graduated from the University of Malawi on the basis that their degrees do not compare with UK degrees. Unfortunately, this practice is still continuing and has now become widespread. The main reason for this apparent shift has been caused by the role of UK NARIC (National Academic Recognition Information Centre).
UK NARIC is the designated United Kingdom national agency for the recognition and comparison of international qualifications and skills. It is part of the NARIC network, an initiative of the European Commission and was created in 1984. The network aims at improving academic recognition of diplomas and periods of study in the Member States of the EU, the EEA countries and the associated countries in Central and Eastern Europe. In the UK, its work covers for the Department for Education and Skills (DfES) in England, and its scope reaches the devolved regions such as Scotland. Thus, in the UK, NARIC is the only official information provider on the comparability of international qualifications.  

However, UK NARIC states on their website that their statement of comparability “is not a compulsory document, but it can be specifically requested by an organisation.” They further state:

“The comparability itself is merely our expert opinion derived from our considerable knowledge and experience which has been developed in close co-operation with universities in the UK as well as other NARICs and relevant authorities. It is not, as is often mistaken, a legally binding decision. A Statement provides details of the professional rights the qualification confers in the country of origin and forms the first stage in a two-stage process of professional recognition.” (https://uknaric.org/2012/10/18/what-is-a-statement-of-comparability/ accessed on 3/02/2018).

UK NARIC Comparability Assessment of Degrees from Public Universities in Malawi

UK-NARIC has made two main comparability assessment of the Universities of Malawi and Mzuzu Bachelor’s Degree (Honours) and Master's Degree. Below is their assessment:

1. Malawi Bachelor Degree (Honours) is considered comparable to Diploma of Higher Education (DipHE)/Year 2 of Bachelor degree standard.

2. Malawi Master’s Degree is considered comparable to British Bachelor degree (Honours) standard.

For further information on the comparability, please visit the following link: https://www.westminster.ac.uk/sites/default/public-files/general-documents/Overseas-Academic-Qualifications-Equivalency-Chart-Scholarships.pdf
The assessment suggests that Malawi Degrees are comparable to lower qualifications in the UK. This is obviously problematic. 

The Malawi High Commission in London, the Ministry of Education in Lilongwe, and the University of Malawi, were previously alerted to this through emails with Dr Peter Mtika as early as 2012, but it seems that no action has been taken.

Implications of UK NARIC Comparability with Some Examples

With the growth of public and private universities this apparent downgrading of degrees from Malawi has direct impact on holders of such degrees, whether applying for professional recognition such as teachers and nurses or applying for postgraduate studies at UK universities which use the UK-NARIC degree comparability. In many instances, Malawian students have failed to secure postgraduate places at these Universities. There are a number of cases of University of Malawi graduates who have been refused places at some UK universities on the basis of UK NARIC determination. Such students have been told that they do not have enough undergraduate credits to enrol on postgraduate degrees in the UK. An example of effects of UK-NARIC Comparability Assessment from the University of Brighton can be found here: 
https://www.brighton.ac.uk/international/study-with-us/your-country-info/malawi-equivalencies.aspx
About two years ago University of Stirling in Scotland, offered a postgraduate scholarship in Public Health Research and the eligible entry requirement for applicants from Malawi was that they should have a Master’s degree. Naturally, applicants with Malawian Masters degrees could not take advantage of an opportunity meant for them. In practice, this would be difficult to justify if the applicant was in the public sector, and already held a Malawi Master’s degree. 

In relation to other open competitive scholarships, Malawian students may find it hard to compete with students from other African countries given that a number of countries are not affected by UK NARIC’s assessment. In Southern Africa, it is mainly Malawi and Zambia which are affected. It is unclear how this came about. 

Regarding Zambia, there was a recent case at the University of the West of Scotland, in which an applicant with a Bachler of Arts (Education) degree from the University of Zambia was not accepted into a three-year MPhil/PhD programme. One of the authors’ of this report was involved in this case and tried to convince the university that it was wrong in its decision, arguing: 

I am not sure if the assessment of the applicant's degree qualification reducing it to DipHE is correct at all. University of Zambia degrees are comparable to degrees at any best UK universities. Until recently Zambia had only one university, University of Zambia, a public university. From the evidence of grades provided I can affirm that this is a bright and very capable applicant. I can provide further evidence in support of the quality of University of Zambia degrees. Please check again that the assessment of University of Zambian degrees. I will accept the applicant for MPhil/PhD study with me as the main supervisor. 

The university admissions office maintained its position to reject the applicant based on the UK-NARIC comparability assessment rating, stating: 

We cannot proceed with this application for Research due to the applicant’s qualification being comparable to a DipHE, confirmed on NARIC. The applicant would likely receive a visa refusal due to not being seen as credible for PhD study. However, applicant may be eligible for undergraduate study.

With regards to registration with professional bodies, such as the General Teaching Council for Scotland (GTCS), teachers who qualified through the University of Malawi are unable to register because the GTCS currently uses UK NARIC’s assessment. This was previously not the case and a small number of Malawian qualified teachers were able to provisionally register with GTCS and secured full registration on completion of the required school-based probation. 

With an increasingly draconian approach of the UK visa system, which relies on UK NARIC information for Tier 4 student Visa, there may be situations whereby Malawian students may be denied Visas for postgraduate studies. 

It is necessary to note that not all UK universities use UK NARIC for assessing the comparability of Malawi Degrees. Respectable universities such as Oxford, Cambridge, Nottingham, Manchester, Sussex, Strathclyde (among others), appear to have their own mechanism of assessing comparability. These Universities continue to enrol holders of undergraduate degrees from Malawi without any problems. 

Observations and Suggestions
Public university education system in Malawi is built around the UK system. With the SADC and the wider Sub-Saharan Africa region, Malawi’s university education compares favourably. Credits involved in completing an undergraduate degree in Malawi compare favourably with the UK university system. It is therefore hard to imagine how Malawi’s university degrees are considered to be comparable at a lower level by UK NARIC. It may be that making representation and raising the issues with UK NARIC directly may resolve or clarify the situation. 

Here are some suggestions for consideration:

· The Government of Malawi (through the Malawi High Commission, UK and Minister of Education) needs to be alerted of the gravity of the situation.

· The Malawi Government and relevant agencies is advised to prepare a case to be presented to UK-NARIC in a robust defence of Malawian degrees.

· There is need for joined up thinking across the university sector in Malawi (both public and private) towards providing a collective response to UK-NARIC over this matter.

· As the university sector in Malawi expands with so many new public and private universities springing up all the time, issues of quality, credibility of provision, quality control and the role of the National Council for Higher Education (NCHE) should be given utmost attention to ensure that when UK-NARIC inquires, the standard of university education in Malawi will be assessed objectively.

· NCHE could send a communique to all universities in Malawi alerting them to this problem and assuring them of what NCHE (with government support) is doing to ameliorate the problem.

· There are Malawian academics in the UK who, when asked, can avail their experience and expertise to NCHE or other government agencies on this matter.
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